Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Executive Committee

November 30, 2018
Minutes

A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority (SARAA or the Authority) was called to order by Mr. Libhart on Friday, November 30, 2018 at 9:40 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom at HIA with the following members of the Committee present:







James Helsel

Stephen Libhart
James Gross


 
Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Carolyn Van Newkirk (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Thomas Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration,) Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Minutes:  The minutes of the October 26, 2018 Executive Committee were deemed approved.
Financials & Dashboard (through October , 2018):
Mr. Peiffer reported that the year-to-date Total Operating Revenues are up 3.4 %, or $814,825.  Year–to-date Total Operating Expenses were 2.9% lower than budget year-to-date, or $448,611 lower than expected. Net Operating Revenues are 14.7% better than budget year-to-date, or $1.26 million better.  The total variance to budget is $1,293,863.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.69 vs. the requirement of 1.25.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary Report, Total Food/Gift sales were up 9.09% year-to-date.  Rental Car Sales are up 7.0% year-to-date. Total Variable Revenue is up 6.82% year-to-date.   On the Fuel Flowage report, Total Gallons are up 11.58% year-to-date, and Total Revenue is up 9.41% year-to-date.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, Cargill paid their total over 90 days amount of $989.  Also, Harrisburg City Cab has a total amount due of $79,915 through October, and a total over 90 days in the amount of $45,782.  SARAA has provided Harrisburg City Cab with a demand letter demanding full payment.  They have been replaced with another operator. 
Request:  Mr. Libhart requested that beginning in January, 2019, SARAA should transition to having checks signed by Board Officers every other week, as opposed to weekly.  Staff will make this transition.

2019 Draft Budget:
Mr. Edwards reviewed the 2019 Budget. 
Budget Guidelines/Summary:

Mr. Edwards reported that the 2019 budget has been prepared in accordance with the four areas of focus in the Strategic Plan, with a strong focus on Customer Service.  A Finance Committee meeting was held on September 14th to discuss the budget process and schedule.  A Finance Committee meeting was held on October 18th to review the first draft of the 2019 budget. The second draft of the budget was presented to the Executive Committee on October 26th.  The revised budget will be presented to the Board at the Executive Committee on November 30th.  The SARAA Board will approve the 2019 budget at the Board meeting on December 5th.
Highlights of the 2019 Budget:

· Enplanements are projected at 665,000 with an 82.1% load factor

· No major schedule changes are anticipated though normal seasonal schedule adjustments are forecasted.

· Parking rates remain the same

· Parking and Rental Car Commissions, CFC’s are projected to increase by $975,000

· Per the rental car agreement, ticket counters and offices will rent @ $77 per sq. ft.

· Shaner, Avflight, Select Medical and Enterprise construction projects were completed in 2018 yielding $267,000 in rent for the full year of 2019.

· Three new full-time staff positions:  a Building Maintenance worker, an Administrative Assistant for the Engineering Department, and an Operations Specialist.

· Four new part-time staff positions:  two temporary seasonal Airfield/Grounds Maintenance workers hired for the winter, a part-time mechanic in the Garage Department, and a part-time Customer Service position; also, temporary help in the Finance Department. 

· The retirement benefits remain at a 6% match

· Health Insurance costs increase 3.5%

· $100,000 for a round of a continuing parking garage preventative maintenance project

· $410,000 for extensive repairs (including new A&B tunnels) on several loading bridges

· $75,0000 to repair the CXY Control Tower catwalks and ladders

· Energy savings measures has decreased the electricity budget by 15% or $180,000

Projected Capital Improvements costs are:  $4,058,090 (SARAA Share):

· The third and final year of the runway 13/31 Rehabilitation project at HIA
· The rehabilitation of Airport Drive costing $1.7 million of Capital Improvement funds (net of three state grants awarded to us).
· Two IT related projects including FIDS and paging system replacements of $600,000
· Insulation repair at the State Police hangar at CXY - $500,000 cost to be recovered in increased rent from the tenant
· Enterprise system software upgrade (accounting system) $250,000
· Seventeen other capital projects
Debt Service Reduction Projection:  $11,156,292:

· SARAA continues interest ($6.26 million) and principal ($4.855 million) payments related to the 2008, 2012 and 2017 Senior bonds.  Principal outstanding after this year will be $129 million

· The Senior bond debt service coverage requirement is projected to be met (1.53 vs. 1.25 required)

· Line of Credit remains in effect to facilitate short term capital funding if needed

· Other debt payments include lease payments on a Long Term Shuttle bus acquired in 2016 and a Commonwealth Financing Authority loan.

Comparison of Revenues and Expenses:

Total Revenues:  $27,961,746
Total Expenses:  $22,392,612

Total Net Operating Revenue:  $5,203,301

Net Revenues before Debt Service:  $11,223,056

Debt Service Payments:  $11,156,292

Net Surplus:  $66,764

Settlement Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Settlement Agreement between Buchart Horn, E.K. Services, Inc. and SARAA.  SARAA awarded a project to install an Oil/Water Separator at Capital City Airport to E.K. Services, Inc. on November 15, 2016.  During the course of the project a dispute arose concerning height of the manway extensions associated with the oil-water separator tank and interceptor tank.  Although the engineer notified the contractor that the heights of the manways would have to be modified, this notification came after the manways were already fabricated.  As a result, the manways had to be modified.  In January 2018, E.K. Services submitted a claim related to the costs to modify the manway.  This proposed Settlement Agreement resolves this claim at no cost to SARAA.  Pursuant to the agreement, Buchart Horn is paying E.K. Services directly for the additional costs incurred as a result of the manway issue.  SARAA is doing nothing more than approving the settlement, and releasing all parties from all claims associated with that issue.  SARAA is also being released.  This resolves the claims of E.K. Services without SARAA incurring any costs.  Funding to settle this claim will be provided by Buchart Horn.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.
Adjournment:  Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 10:30 a.m.
Next Meeting:   Friday, January 25, 2019, 8:00 a.m., David C. McIntosh Boardroom, HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by: Camille Springer
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